
           
 
 
 
 
 
March 8, 2022 
 
Dear Senators,   
 
On behalf of the Animal Defense League of Arizona (ADLA) and Humane Voters of Arizona, statewide 
organizations with tens of thousands of Arizona supporters, and the undersigned organizations and 
individuals, we request that you oppose SB1629 registration; verification; images; audits; boxes.   
 
SB1629 creates unnecessary, difficult hurdles for nonprofits and volunteers who register citizens to vote. 
This bill also adds a layer of cumbersome bureaucracy for the Secretary of State's office.   
 
ADLA is a member group of Voices for Arizona Animals, a coalition of 15 nonprofit animal welfare and 
rescue organizations whose volunteers work to encourage animal advocates to register and vote in 
Arizona’s elections. By law, 501(C)(3) organizations are permitted to engage in nonpartisan efforts to 
register voters and encourage citizens to vote. Our organizations encourage supporters in our communities 
to get involved and vote in Arizona's elections. We are concerned that SB1629 is oppressive, punitive, and 
would have a chilling effect on volunteers who register people to vote.  
 
SB1629 requires an unpaid person who collects more than 25 completed voter registration forms within a 
calendar year to register with the Secretary of State before collecting voter registration forms.  
How would volunteers know the number of people they would be registering before actually registering 
voters?   
 
SB1629 also requires the same provisions for a paid person who collects 1 or more registration forms.  
If our nonprofit pays for food or drinks for a volunteer who registers voters, would he/she be considered a 
paid person? 
 
SB1629 adds numerous other stipulations. It requires the Secretary of State (SOS) to create a registration 
application that volunteers must submit to register voters which must be signed before a notary and 
include: 

• The volunteer's full name, residence address, telephone number, and email address 
• The name, address, and telephone number of any entity or organization for which the person is 

volunteering.   
• A statement that the person consents to the jurisdiction of the courts of this state in resolving 

any disputes concerning assisting in, soliciting, or collecting voter registrations. 
 
SB1629 requires the Secretary of State to publish all information required for registration on the SOS 
website. These requirements are unnecessary and punitive, as they jeopardize the privacy of volunteers 
who help people register to vote. Under this bill, volunteers would be forced to have their personal 
information displayed on a public government website. This provision alone would have a chilling effect on 
volunteers who exercise their democratic right to register voters.  
 

https://apps.azleg.gov/BillStatus/BillOverview/77617
https://voicesforazanimals.org/


SB1629 also dilutes the National Voter Registration Act. According to the American Bar Association, the 
National Voter Registration Act of 1993 (NVRA) is a federal law designed to reduce barriers to voter 
registration. The NVRA governs elements of voter registration in the U.S. and requires, among other 
provisions, that certain government agencies like DMV affirmatively provide voter registration services. 
Despite the clear mandate of the NVRA, there have been attacks on third-party voter registration drives 
under state legislation (including SB1629) that restrict and burden volunteers who register people to vote.   
 
Voting is the cornerstone of our democracy. Please do not allow this bill to place unnecessary burdens on 
nonprofits and volunteers who help register citizens to vote. Please oppose SB1629. 
 
Thank you for your consideration of our comments. 
 
Karen Michael 
Secretary, Board of Directors 
Animal Defense League of Arizona 
kmichael@adlaz.org 
P.O. Box 33093 
Phoenix, AZ 85067 

 
 
Martha German 
Board of Directors 
Registered Lobbyist 
Humane Voters of Arizona 
mgerman@humanevotersaz.org 

 
 
Sandy Bahr 
Chapter Director 
Sierra Club - Grand Canyon Chapter 
514 W Roosevelt St. 
Phoenix, AZ  85003 
Phone (602) 253-8633 
Mobile (602) 999-5790 
sandy.bahr@sierraclub.org 
http://www.sierraclub.org/arizona 
 

 
 
 
Cyndi Tuell 
Tuell Consulting 
www.tuellconsulting.com 
 

mailto:sandy.bahr@sierraclub.org
http://www.sierraclub.org/arizona


Laurel Hardin 
Chair  
Earth Justice Ministry 
Unitarian Universalist Congregation of Phoenix 

 
 
 
Natalí Fierros Bock 
Co-Executive Director 
Rural Arizona Engagement 
www.raze.org 
602.448.9850 

 
 
 
Nancy Meister 
President 
Yuma Audubon Society  
PO Box 6395 
Yuma, AZ 85366-6395 
928-782-3552 

 
YUMA AUDUBON SOCIETY 
P.O. BOX 6395 
YUMA, ARIZONA  85366-6395 

 

 
Hazel Chandler 
Chair 
Elders Climate Action - Arizona Chapter 
Coordinator 
Arizona Climate Action Coalition 

 


